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President’s Message
JJJoseph Masse, President, Board of Trustees

We all look forward to the season of 
Spring and its promise of renewal. For 
many of us, perhaps we look forward to 
this Spring more than most.

Last year Spring was taken from 
us, co-opted by fear and masks.  
We all hunkered down, waiting 
for better days, searching for ways 
out of isolation, longing for the 
companionship of friends and family.

Just out the door and down the walk, Spring waited – 
but last year, it was a Spring without the usual smiles 
and waves and a bounce in one’s step indicating the ice 
was gone and warmer, longer days were ahead. It was a 
wary, scary Spring.  By summer we had adapted to what 
we had been dealt. We are, after all, Cape Codders. We 
are nothing if not resilient.

Yes, we adapted, we dealt. But last Spring was not one 
we will remember as normal. It’s funny. We used to ask 
for spectacular, but now we’d all settle for normal.

And yes, 2020 was a year like most of us have never 
experienced. However, in the words of Chad and 
Jeremy, “But that was yesterday and yesterday’s gone.”  

The fuchsia, the crocus, daffodils, tulips, flowering 
crab, and cherry are on their way. The osprey are here, 
along with finches and orioles. The coyotes have sung 
their love song, as have the swans, ducks and geese.  
Oh, it’s coming. Spring is coming and now it is here and 
I’m glad to greet it as never before.

Get out the hoe, bring down the shovel, sharpen the 
sheers, and check out the lawn mower. It’s almost time 
for us to burst our constraints and greet the longer 
days and balmy nights of Spring and Summer.  

And, LET’S PARTY LIKE IT’S 2019!

I hope to greet all of you soon, on the trails, in the 
restaurants, at the theater, art museum, stores, and of 
course at the 2021 Dennis Conservation Land Trust’s 
auction.

Photo by Julie Early Photo by Peter Flood
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Instructions on Not Giving Up
“More than the fuchsia funnels breaking out

of the crabapple tree, more than the neighbor’s

almost obscene display of cherry limbs shoving their 

cotton candy-colored blossoms to the slate

sky of Spring rains, it’s the greening of the trees

that really gets to me.  When all the shock of

    white

and taffy, the world’s baubles and trinkets, leave

the pavement strewn with the confetti of

    aftermath,

the leaves come.  Patient, plodding, a green skin

growing over whatever winter did to us, a return

to the strange idea of continuous living despite

the mess of us, the hurt, the empty.  Fine then,

I’ll take it, the tree seems to say, a new slick leaf

Unfurling like a fist to an open palm, I’ll take it all.”

—Ada LimÓn
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Notes from Behind the Desk
Julie Early, Executive Director

I am not sure what I 
love most - the 
daffodils in Spring, the 
softness of a woodland 
covered in winter 
snow, or in summer, 
the feel of the warm 
sand as I play with it 
sifting through my 
fingers. And, who 

would miss seeing the autumn sunset in 
the ripples of the beach at low tide?  

Thank you to our members and friends who 
have shared with us your favorite days walking 
on Dennis trails this past winter. We loved 
hearing of your appreciation for the lands 
the DCLT has conserved over time. Places to 
enjoy in this unusual year. Trying to maintain 
a sense of normalcy while being vigilant and 
maintaining safety. We have all adapted to new 
ways of spending time, and new turns of phrase 
“maintaining social distance” while also trying to 
keep hold on some outdoor activities that we have 
always loved.  Dennis certainly has its share of 
special places to watch the sunrise, fly a kite, run, 
walk or ride a bike.  

This year, I am setting as a goal to visit each of 
the DCLT’s 100 properties and to find ways to 
increase visitation to the lands that are most 
accessible, to all members of our community 
– particularly, those who historically have not 
known where these properties exist and that 
they are open to all. AmeriCorps Member Emily 
Ray has been working diligently this year on new 
trail maps to get the word out on where these 
properties are. Our volunteers will be placing 
more geocaches and story book activities out on

the properties to add more fun to our trail walks. 
Come visit, and share with your neighbors.  
From behind the desk, I have watched our 
volunteers attend to their projects sending 
out letters, working on databases in the office, 
heading out on trails and making maps. We will be 
hiring this Spring/Summer, so stay tuned! 

At the end of December, we celebrated the 
addition of 36 new acres to the DCLT’s portfolio 
due to the generosity of families along Chase 
Garden Creek, Sesuit Marsh, and Bass River.  The 
Janet (Spadoni) McSorley Conservation Land 
off the Blueberry Patch on New Boston Road in 
Dennis and the David Howes Conservation Land 
off Salt Marsh Road in East Dennis added almost 
10 acres to the Trust’s fee simple (owned in full) 
properties.  We added another 13+ acres to our 
conservation restricted properties with the Town 
of Dennis’ Bush parcel, 481 Main Street, South 
Dennis with beautiful trails along Bass River and 
parallel to the Cape Cod Rail Trail.

We are so pleased that more of our members and 
friends are out walking the land in Dennis and 
across Cape Cod. As Florence Williams indicates 
in her 2017 book The Nature Fix: Why Nature Makes 
Us Happier, Healthier, and More Creative, nature 
inspires, literally grounds us, and is for many of 
us, our touchstone. The health benefits, physically, 
mentally and spiritually for spending time in 
nature are immeasurable. We are nature. Our 
ancestors knew this, we now know this, and we 
can and must share this with the next generation, 
and generations to come. 

This Spring, we celebrate the diversity within 
and all around us, we may acknowledge nature’s 
resilience, and share with you this season of 
renewal. 
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Spring is arriving and so are many of our favorite winged friends. 
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The Invisible Rhythm 
of Bird Migration

Tyler Maikath, Stewardship & Outreach Coordinator

Over 350 species of birds in North America are migratory, returning to places like Cape Cod this Spring to take 
advantage of the seasonal abundance of food sources and nesting locations, while spending much of the year in the 
tropics, from the Caribbean islands to South America. These species depend heavily on insects for their dietary 
needs. Neotropical migrants (those birds that spend a portion of the year in Central and South America) include 
familiar, stable, or  increasing species like the Red-eyed Vireo, Gray Catbird, Baltimore Oriole, and Great Crested 
Flycatcher. Though the factors regulating the migratory behavior of neotropical migrants are not well understood, 
some ornithologists theorize that birds may be triggered to begin their migrations based on small changes in 
photoperiod – the amount of daylight experienced each day, local weather conditions, and food availability.

As climate change has affected both the tropics and their northern 
breeding habitats, some neotropical bird species have begun migrating 
earlier to their breeding grounds while others (often the longest distance 
migrants, specialists) are migrating later than usual. The asynchronous and 
unequal effects of climate change around the globe affect bird survival and 
reproductive success. The timing of plant flowering and leaf out affects 
food availability for insect populations, which in turn affects migratory 
birds. Research has shown that leaf-out is advancing at a rate of five days 
per decade. A Black-throated Blue Warbler, relying on photoperiod as a 
cue to prepare for migration, that is now delayed, may arrive too late to 
time their nesting activity to peak caterpillar abundance, the most critical 
food source for their nestlings. Of the 143 breeding bird species evaluated 
in Mass Audubon’s State of the Birds report (2017), 43% are classified 
as Highly Vulnerable to the effects of climate change, including many 
warblers.

Encouraging the widest diversity of plants through active management of 
invasive species, and introducing near-native species with more southern 
affinities, are actions that may ensure our food webs remain robust 
and continue to support neotropical migratory birds. Land trusts and 
landowners have a role to play in managing land both to reduce the effect of 
climate change and to be of most benefit to wildlife species. 
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Egidia Spadoni, grandchildren and son - Paul, Janet, and William Spadoni. (Photo Courtesy of Janet S. McSorley)

Janet (Spadoni) and John McSorley, long-time Dennis 
Conservation Land Trust members and volunteers, 
recently donated 2.25 acres of land in Dennis to the 
Trust. The land is located at 0 Salt Meadow, off 
Simpkins Neck. 

Janet’s paternal grandmother, Egidia Spadoni, gave 
Janet the deed to the land many years ago. Mrs. Spadoni 
(pictured in this photo from 1962) and her husband 
came to America in the early 1900’s. They opened a 
grocery store in Attleboro, MA not long after their 
arrival. For them, owning land as soon as they were able 
to do so was essential to building their new identity as 
Americans. The property in East Dennis, along with their 
home in Attleboro, reinforced that identity. 

Janet McSorley said, “I believe that, especially given 
the fragility of our peninsula, it’s important to preserve 
open land on the Cape for the future. Donating the 
land at 0 Salt Meadow to the Trust was a way to do 
that and also to honor my grandmother and my 
father.”

“We thank Janet and her family for their generosity 
with this donation within one of the Trust’s key 
conservation areas, the Chase Garden Creek marsh 
system” said DCLT Executive Director, Julie Early. 
“We hope other landowners will consider doing 
something similar for other important wetland areas in 
Dennis that need protection.”

Janet (Spadoni) McSorley 
Conservation Land, Chase Garden Creek
Pam Kukla, Member and Volunteer
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Egidia Spadoni, grandchildren and son - Paul, Janet, and William Spadoni. (Photo Courtesy of Janet S. McSorley)

Sesuit Creek Marsh extends from Sesuit Neck Road in 
East Dennis to Sesuit Harbor where the waters meet 
Cape Cod Bay.

In December, 2020, East Dennis resident David Howes 
donated 7.3 acres of salt marsh his family owned to the 
Dennis Conservation Land Trust to be conserved in 
perpetuity.

Born and raised in Dennis Village, David bought the 
property in 1963 at the beginning of his seagoing 
career after he graduated from the Massachusetts 
Maritime Academy. Although he was going to be 
traveling waterways around the world much of the 
time, he wanted to be sure he had a place to call home 
in Dennis. 

In the original deed, the salt marsh area of the property 
is described as “9 tons” –  a reference to the amount 
of salt hay that could be harvested annually in colonial 
days, typically using wagons hitched to horses equipped 
with wooden snowshoe-like footgear on their hooves so 
that they wouldn’t sink into the marsh.

Howes still lives on the property adjacent to the marsh, 
which he and his children have always appreciated 

for the views and birdlife. His entire family was 
enthusiastic about conserving this property for all to 
enjoy through donating it to the Trust.  “Wetlands 
protection is tremendously important, especially in our 
times, when so much of the Cape is being developed 
and habitats are being compromised or destroyed,” 
Howes said. “The Dennis Conservation Land Trust is 
the key element 
advocating for 
the protection of 
conservation land 
in our town. I’m 
happy to support 
their mission with 
this donation.”

“We thank 
David and his 
family for this outstanding contribution and support 
of our mission,” Executive Director Julie Early said. 
Coastal lands have tremendous ecological, historical 
and cultural elements.  This land serves as bird and 
shellfish habitat and as a buffer to inland areas from 
storm surge. It is also a culturally important area for 
human history that occurred within and surrounding 
the marsh for thousands of years.

David Howes Conservation Land
Pam Kukla, Member and Volunteer

David Howes Conservation Land along Sesuit Creek (Photo by Tyler Maikath)

“Wetlands protection is 
tremendously important, especially 
in our times, when so much of the 
Cape is being developed and habitats 
are being compromised or destroyed”

—David Howes

Janet (Spadoni) McSorley
Conservation Land, Chase Garden Creek
Pam Kukla, Member and Volunteer
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Butterfly Milkweed (Asclepias tuberosa) thrives in dry, sandy soils and has colorful orange-yellow flowers. (Photo credit: Growjoy) 
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You may have heard more people using the term “native 
plants” over the last few years. But what does “native” 
really mean and why are native plants so important?

The accepted definition of native specifies that the 
plant species was present here before European 
colonization, or about 1620. A plant can be native to a 
large area like North America or the northeastern U.S. 
but it might not have been originally found within our 
landscape here on Cape Cod.

Non-native plants have been introduced over the years 
because of their unique and attractive features. Some 
have spectacular flowers, some are useful as herbs, and 
some can create dense privacy barriers. There are other 
reasons, too. Gardeners and landscaping firms may 
bring various plants here to fill our gardens and yards 
that are actually native to other areas. It’s important 
to note here that, as long as the plant has not become 
invasive, crowding out plants that are native to this 
area, there is nothing wrong with a non-native plant. 
However, there are very good reasons to incorporate 
natives into our yards and gardens as well.

Plants and animals - including insects, bees, butterflies, 
birds, and mammals – evolve together in the ecosystem 
they live in. Many of the relationships they form are 

very specific. For example, monarch butterflies have 
evolved to feed only on certain milkweeds when they 
are in their larval stage. Without milkweeds, they 
cannot survive. A seemingly small disruption in the 
food chain can impact many species. Birds, for example, 
who may feed on butterflies, lose a food source when 
butterfly populations decline. 

Non-native species, and native species that have been 
altered through plant breeding, may not support 
local ecosystems. Highly bred cultivars or hybrids of 
native species may be altered in ways that reduce their 
value as food sources. For example, hybrids derived 
from native Lobelia species resemble the cardinal 
flower parent species and still attract hummingbirds. 
However, a study at the University of Vermont 
discovered that the plants produce only 20% of the 
normal amount of nectar. Ornamental plants bred to 
have purple or red leaves (from the original green) 
can be unpalatable to insects because the red and blue 
pigments have a different taste from chlorophyll. 

There are numerous native plants to choose from and 
many make excellent substitutes for non-natives. A 
useful resource for further exploration is Native Plants 
for New England Gardens by Mark Richardson & Dan 
Jaffe (Globe Pequot, 2018). 

Why Native Plants are Gaining 
Greater Recognition
Catherine Cetta, Member and Volunteer
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My Remote Internship with DCLT
Thuy Hanley, Winter Intern

In January, when I was 
home in San Jose, CA on 
winter break, I spoke to a 
friend of mine about my 
interest in the nonprofit 
sector.  She told me 
about work she was 
doing with the Dennis 
Conservation Land Trust 
during her winter term, 
having worked for the 

organization last summer.

As a human physiology and sociology double major 
with an interest in the public health sphere, I had 
learned about how interconnected human health 
is with the environment and the importance of 
environmental conservation. So when my friend, 
Christina Park spoke about the work that DCLT does, 
I was excited to learn more.  After applying for an 

internship, I was hired to assist with grantwriting for 
the month of February. Though it was only for a short 
time, it proved to be an invaluable experience. DCLT 
made sure to personalize the internship to teach me 
about the philanthropic field and land trusts beyond 
the tasks I was assigned. Through this experience, I 
learned about grant writing and the grant application 
process. I also got the chance to exercise my creativity 
by redesigning the DCLT’s brochure.

I was lucky that I was able to intern remotely, since I 
wouldn’t have been able to commute to and from Cape 
Cod. And from this experience, my determination 
to work in the non-profit sector has been solidified, 
and my interest in philanthropy and environmental 
conservation has only grown. As I continue to seek new 
opportunities in the non-profit sector, I know that the 
lessons I learned during my time with the DCLT will 
prove invaluable.

Thuy Hanley

Time to Test your Soil
Spring is a great time to test your soil and get a 

soil check up from the experts at UMass.  Learn 

five great reasons to test your soil to improve 

the health of your plants and prevent damage 

to our drinking water and waterways.  You 

might be surprised that fertilizer is a source of 

phosphorous pollution and algal growth in our 

freshwater ponds, streams and rivers.  Check 

this informative website:  Soil and Plant Nutrient 

Testing Laboratory (U. Mass Amherst)

Dennis Conservation Land Trust� 9
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The AmeriCorps 2020-2021
Experience
Emily Ray, DCLT/DNR AmeriCorps Member

In case you haven’t 
heard about me yet, I’m 
Emily, the AmeriCorps 
member serving the 
town of Dennis this year, 
in the 22nd year of the 
AmeriCorps Cape Cod 
program. I grew up in 
Shelburne, Vermont and 
studied environmental 
studies and geography

at Middlebury College in 
Middlebury, VT. I graduated, remotely, in my backyard, 
in May of 2020. In the summer of 2020, I was lucky 
enough to come across the opportunity to be a remote 
intern at DCLT through a Middlebury alumni job 
board. As a Dennis Conservation Land Trust intern 
this past summer, I spent most of my time working 
on articles for the fall newsletter.  I also spent time 
reviewing preliminary maps for trails on DCLT 
properties. This was my first taste of working on trail 
maps, and I liked it so much, that I found my way back 
to DCLT through the AmeriCorps program. This fall 
and winter, I had the opportunity to create new trail 
maps for DCLT. My interest in ongoing projects at 
DCLT, along with my interest in doing environmental 
service in a coastal area, led me to apply to AmeriCorps 
Cape Cod. 

As an AmeriCorps Cape Cod member, my placement 
is with the Dennis Conservation Land Trust, two days 
per week, and with the Dennis Department of Natural 
Resources, one day per week. At the DCLT, my main 
project has been creating trail maps, which will be part 
of a brochure. At the Dennis Department of Natural 
Resources, I have been out on the trails a lot, checking 
for maintenance needs and dumping, and I am also 
working on pamphlets with information on town 
conservation areas. I serve with other members of 
the program on Mondays and Fridays in towns across 
the Cape. We help out with projects ranging from the 
removal of invasive species like Asiatic bittersweet or 
Japanese knotweed to filming a video teaching kids in 
Cape Cod schools about the aquifer.

Let’s get back to the trail map project, starting with 
why I made these maps. Trail maps serve as a way to 
motivate anyone living in Dennis or visiting Dennis 
to get excited about going for a walk on the trails 
maintained by the land trust. Hikers can find out what 
to expect on the trails, what vegetation and wildlife 
to look for, how to get there,  and where to park. 
It’s important to know where to find the things like 
the trailhead or a bench with a view. See the bench 
overlooking Swan Pond River below.

Emily Ray
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These maps are accessible on DCLT’s website under 
“Properties,” however, there are also plans to print 
them in the form of a brochure so that as many people 
as possible can access the maps.

Which properties are on the trail maps? I made trail 
maps for four trails on DCLT-owned land. There’s Old 
Fort Field, off New Boston Road, near the intersection 
of Nobscussett Road and Route 6A. There’s also Swan 
River Outlook, a trail winding down to the southern 
section of Swan Pond River, near Lower County Road. 
Then, there’s Sesuit Neck, a trail off Sesuit Neck Road, 
near the intersection of Route 134 and Route 6A. 
Finally, Coles Pond Bog is located further east, near 
Coles Pond and Crowes Pasture, and accessible off 
Coles Pond Drive. 

How did I make the trail maps? In short, I used 
Geographic Information Systems, or GIS, and Adobe 
Illustrator. To start, I collected data from the GIS 
Specialist at the Town of Dennis, Alicia Messier, as 

well as from DCLT and MassGIS. MassGIS is the 
state’s database of spatial information, accessible 
to anyone. If you’re curious, check out the online 
interactive mapping tool at MassGIS (also called 
Oliver), where you can explore different data layers, 
from shellfish suitability areas to probable locations 
of state designated rare and endangered species. After 
collecting data, I added it into a map project in GIS. 
Geographic Information Systems are computer and 
software tools that provide a framework for gathering 
and analyzing spatial data. You can map, query, and 
analyze data based on location. For trail maps, there 
isn’t too much analysis going on. Once the data was in 
GIS, I changed the way it was displayed. For example, 
I changed the symbology, or how geographic features 
are represented on a map, by varying color, size, and 
more. The most important change was to display the 
protected land in Dennis with different colored parcels 
according to different owners of the conservation land - 
primarily the Town of Dennis and the DCLT. 

Dennis Conservation Land Trust� 11



dclt-spring2021V4 | Created: 03/30/21 | Modified: April 9, 2021 5:43 pm

12	 2021 Spring Report



dclt-spring2021V4 | Created: 03/30/21 | Modified: April 9, 2021 5:43 pm

	

















Freedom Boat Club 
Graham Financial
Hart Farm, Don and Nancy Kossack 
Inland Sea Windsurf Co. Inc.     
Jacob Sears Library
Joseph Carr
Joseph Masse
Kate Byron Real Estate
Law Offices of Kathleen Fowler
Lost Dog Pub          
McDevitt Realtors 
McPhee Associates 
MDVIP-Value in Prevention 
Medicine
Mid-Cape Home Centers
Milissa Valieri
Monroe Motors Inc. 

Nancy's Candy ETC
New Image Beauty Salon
Puzio Eyecare Associates LLC 
Robert Creeden, DMD & Charlene 
Creeden
Rotary Club of Harwich & Dennis 
Scargo Cafe 
Sesuit Landscapes
Shorefront Consulting
Specialty Builders’ Supply, Inc.
Stage Stop Candy
Starboard Side Landscaping
Steele Associates Real Estate
Thacher Realty 
Tomasetti Plumbing & Heating
Village Coffee Shop

2020 Online Auction and Duck 
Race Sponsors

Drawing by Mimi Green, 11th Grade, Dennis-Yarmouth High School for Ecology Class Assignment; Instructor Carl DuPuy
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Stephen and Mindy Abbott
Donald and Kathleen Adams
John and Barbara Amiro
Dr. Eric and Lynn Anderson
Domenick and Carolyn Angelosante
Louise Armstrong
Andrew and Mary Arnault
Rebecca Arnold
Harry Authelet Jr and Mary Glynn
John and Victoria Lynn Babcock Jr.
Robert and Constance Bacchiochi
Janice and Peter Backus
Paula Bacon
Karen and Bob Baker
Francis and Diane Baldini
Walter and Janet Baran
Ms. Beverly Basile
Carolyn and Francis Basler
Donald and Virginia Bates
Gary and Colleen Bates
Mrs. Jeanne Bates
Kathleen Baum
Earl Beardsley
Glenn and Constance Bechard
William and Carole Bell
Diane and William Bennett
Wayne and Janine Bergeron
Ms. Andrea Bernard
Peter and Judy Berrien
Don and Denise Bienfang
Brad Bishop and Jennifra Norton
Linda and Ned Blake
Robert and Marjorie Bland
Henry Blenke
Deborah Bock
Robert and Ann Bodio
Kathryn and John Boger
Michelle and Robert Borghi
James and Carolyn Bosserman
Patrice and Leon Bouteiller
Skip and Phyllis Bower
Daniel and Cheryl Bowman

Beverley Bowse
Brad Boyd
Bradford Boyd
Barbara Boyer and Vonda Wathen
Christine Boyer
Eleanor Brennan
Patrick and Barbara Bresnahan
David Brewster
Arthur and Jo Brisbane
Marie and Richard Brophy
Robert and Beverly Brown
Mr. and Mrs. Stanley R. Bryant
Beverly Buckley
Steven and Valerie Buller
Donna Buonopane and Bart Main
Trudy Burdman
Mark Burgess
Linda and Rick Burmeister
Brian and Nancy Burns
John Burns
Nancy Burstein 
Kate Byron
Jacob Cabrera and Hillary Lamothe
Scott Callahan and Patricia Goggin
Dianne Callan
Laurie Canning
John Carey
Eric and Lynn Carlson
Lisa Carroll, O.D.
John and Vicki Carroll
Kerry and Laura Cassin
Phillip Catchings
David Celander
Margaret Cerbone
Pamela Jean Chadwick
Natalie Chase
Timothy and Donna Chipman
Nancy Clairmont
David and Susan Clancy
Margaret Clarke
Richard and Debra Clark
William and Paula Clark

Lori and Harrison Coerver
Lynn Colangione and Lauren Baskin
William and Diane Collins
James Connolly
Jane Cooney
Ross and Susan Coppelman
Dennis and Marie Corcoran
John Corsini
Richard and Suzanne Corsini
Richard Corthine
Dr. Robert and Charlene Creeden
William Creighton
Anne Cronin
Liz Cross
Ann Croston
Joel and Beth Crowell
William and Joanne Crowell
William Crowley
George and Pricilla Cunningham
Michael Curcio and Carole Fierro
Dennis and Cynthia Curran
Marcella and David Curry
John Cusack and Virginia Phakos
Dr. Frank and Shawn Dahlstrom
Karin Dahlstrom
Kevin Daley
Carol Davis
Paul and Barbara Davis
Suzanne Day
William and Kristina Decost
Paula Degree
Michael and Jacqueline Delaney
Katherine Delehaunty
Robert and Maureen DeMarco
Diane Depczenski
Elizabeth Devine
Mrs. Virginia Devine
Ernest and Gail DiCicco
Pamela and Robert DiFilippo
Dorria DiManno
Lin DiManno
Tom and Nancy Dingman

Many thanks to DCLT Donors
and Members
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Marion Dodd
Diane and Joseph Donato
Patricia Dowd
William Dowd and Kelli Richardson
Shauna Downey
Nancy and John Dragoon
Elaine and Paul Dratch
Ronald Druker
Carolyn Duch
John and Marie Duggan
Bruce and Mary Dunbar
Arlene Dunn and Gretchen Ingersoll
Donna Durkee
Kevin and Tracy Durkin
Julie Early
Robert and Sarah Eldridge
Edward Englehardt
Lawrence and Sheila Eppolito
Eileen and Anthony Essaye
Robert Farias
Martin and Barbara Feldzon
Shirley Fennell
Ronald Fenn
John and Sandra Ferriter
Gary and Elaine Fialky
Bradley and Nancy Field
Elizabeth Finch
Thomas and Janet Fink
Steve and Nancy Fischman
Brian and Maria Fitzgerald
Christopher Flanagan
Mr. and Mrs. William Flanagan
Gail Fleischer
Judie Flynn
Christopher and Susan Foley
Molly Forbush
Kathleen Fowler
Clement and Lisa Foye
Jan Frazier
Elinor Freedman
Frank and Martha French
Donald Froude
Peter Gaccione
Maryann Gallivan
Thomas and Leslie Gardner
Roseanne Garner and Ernest Cole
Keith Gattozzi
GE Foundation

Seth Gelsthorpe
Paul and Susan Genoa
Kim Geringer and Colin Dunn
Richard and Susan Gibson
Patricia Gifford
Robert and Margaret Giles
Michael and Linda Gillespie
Sandra Gillis
Christine Gillstrom
John and Denise Glaser
Robert and Carole Goldberg
James and Karen Goode
Elizabeth and Paul Goodrich
Judith and Thomas Gordon
Wendy Grassi
Sarah and John Gray
Michael and Sheila Graziosi
Gordon and Nancy H. Greer
Lisa Griffin
Bob and Diane Guethlen
Anne and George Hadjimina
Terry and Judith Hadley
Faith Hallett
Gerard and Mary Hall
Joyce and Martin Halpert
Thomas and Gale Hamilton
Russell Hamlyn
Jane and Paul Harrity 
Gail Hart
Sheila Harvey
Pat Hassett
Jud and Carol Hawk
Elizabeth Hayden
Katherine Hay and Nicholas Warren
Jim and Kia Heavey
Kathleen Hegarty
David and Katherine Hegner
Nancy Heller and Holly Gewandter
Bonnie and John Hempel
William and Pamela Hesse
Jane Hildebrandt
Eugene Hines and Andrea Ciota
Susan Hine
George and Marianne Holland
Richard Holt
Michael and Joan Horgan
Phyllis Horton
Ronald and Megan Hovsepian

John and Teresa Masterson-Howe
Peter and Holly Howe
June Howes
Edward and Elizabeth Hurley
John Iappini
Frank Interlichia
Nancy Jamieson
Edward Jarosz
Richard Johnston
Maureen Joyce
David and Michele Joy
Kathleen Kane and Craig Knowlton
Paul and Lois Katanik
Gerald and Karen Katchmar
Robert and Ellen Fuller Kaufmann
Kevin and Linda DeRuvo-Keegan
Patricia & Randall Keith
Francis & Patricia Kelley
Henry and Susan Kelley
Maribeth Khedmaty
Mary Ellen and Carl Kilmer
Patricia Kodzis
Christopher and Patty Koehler
Jura Koncius and Morgan Dodd
Jonathan Kreisberg
Pamela Kukla and Tom O’Hearn
Neal and Kathleen Kulick
Maureen and Ron Kuper
Aileen Kuss
Michele and James Kyrimes
Christopher and Peyton Lambton
Michael and Patricia Landine
Krista Lane
David Langan
Raymond and Linda Lantinen
Valerie Laufer
Barry and Katherine Lavoie
Peter Lawler
Peter and Catherine Lawler
Barbara Lawlor
Kyle Leahy
Beverley LeBlanc
John and Susan Leblond
Ira Leighton
Thomas Lemond
Paul and Christine Leofanti
Herbert and Dianne Lerner
Walter Levensaler
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Ann Lewis
Mary Lewis
Mark and Lisa Lillis
Robert and Jeanine Little
Judith and John Livingstone
George and Judy Lockhart
Deborah London
Karen and John Longo
James Lortsher and Kathleen Quinn
Ralph and Rose Luedeker
Susan Luick Good
Elisabeth Luick
James and Maria Luskay
John Lynch
Kathleen Macdonald and Suzanne 
Abair
Francis and Mary Mahoney
Susan Makowski
Mary Manghis
Martha and Christopher Manning
John and Anne Manteiga
Joseph and Cynthia Maressa
John and Joanne Marhafer
John and Patricia Markella
Francesca Martin
Steve Martin and Cynthia Robbins
Alex and Cathy Masetti
Edward and M. Elizabeth Mason
Robert and Bettye Mason
Joseph and Rosemary Masse
Margaret and Kenneth McAloon
Charles and Sara McCabe
Karen and Michael McCarthy
Marsha McCarthy
Patricia and Paul McCarthy
Terry & Anne Marie McCarthy
Jeffrey and Catherine McClellan
Marilyn McClune
Sheri and Terry McCoy
Martha McDonald
Kimberly and John McDowell
Peter and Lynn Mcgarvey
Patricia McGranaghan
Donna McGrath
Joanne and Francis McIlhenny
Patrick McIntyre and Catherine 
Freeman
William C. McKaig

Alan and Alyce McLaughlin
Susan and Thomas McNeice
Liz McPherson
Robert McPherson
Andrew Melnick
Mona Miller and Brian Roemer
Catherine Milligan
Michael and Elizabeth Mingolelli
Joanne Mockler
David and Cynthia Mohrman
Connie and Marilyn Mooers
Carole and Pierre Mourad, Ph.D.
John Mueller
Debbie and Mike Muhlfelder
David Michael Mullen
Regina Mullen
Thomas and Maria Murphy
Tiki Murray
Harriet, Dave, and Susan Muska
Michele Myers
Theresa Neil
Joseph and Deana Neimann
Barbara Nerney
Andrew Nesi
Lance and Deborah Neumann
Richard and Cheryl Neu
Karen Nicholson and Steve Lafland
Edmond Nickerson
Joan Nickerson
Jonathan and Elise Nickerson
Mary Noonan
Cheryl Noroian
Susan Oberlander
Suzanne O’Brien
Anne and John Oliver
Richard and Nanette Olsen
Katherine O’Neil
Carolyn Parsons and Meredith Zona
Nancy Passaro
Trevor Paulson
Kathy and George Peckham
James H. Person
Stephen and Christina Petruska
Anne and Mel Petty
Cdr. Frank Pfeiffer
Sandi Philbrook
Thomas Philpott, Jr.
Phil and Mary Picillo

Mary Ann Politi
Robert and Catherine Portrie
Stephen and Nina Prikazsky
Monda Prior
Joselyn Prudeaux
Paul & Barbara Prue
Meredith Puzio
Mary and Anthony Quinn
Quivet Neck Homeowners Assoc.
Stephen Rabasco
Maureen Radley
Joseph and Louise Rak
Fran Raleigh
James Ranstrom
William and Mary Raycraft
Andrew Reardon
Bill and Judy Reghitto
Ann Risso and Joel Freedman
Jeff and Tracy Robarge
Russell and Diane Robbins
Annette Robertson
Diane Robinson
Regina Rochefort and Steve Gibbons
Elizabeth Roellke
Elizabeth and John Roper
Constance and Peter Rosenberger
Todd and Jennifer Taylor-Rossel
Patricia Rothermel
Sarah Rothermel
Maureen and William Ryan
Penny Salome
Martin and Emily Samuels
Peter and Kathleen Sandberg
Helene and Bill Savicki
Leonard and Pam Schaeffer
Meriwether Schmid
Margaret and Martin Schoenemann
Rudolph and Irene Schultz
Thayer Scott
Margaret Sears
Mark and Virginia Segalini
Jill Shea
Jane and Michael Sheehan
Jim and Cheryl Sheils
Dwight and Lucy Shepard
Peg Sheridan
Robert and Jean Sheridan
Michael Sherman
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Evelyn Sherwonit
Donald and Diane Siddell
Mark J. Simmons
Andrew Singer
Linda Sironen
Karen and Daniel Smith
Sherman Smith and Linda Heath
Ellen and Ingmar Soderholm
Carolyn Solomon
Thomas and Martha Spalding
Bruce and Gail Speca
Richard and Sandra Spies
Nancy Spooner
John and Shirley Stacy
Jerry Stagg and Judith November
Elaine and Bob Stanley
Eileen Starbird
Richard and Beverly Stec
Paul Sullivan
Marguerite and J. Paul Sundstrom
Paula and Mark Sundstrom
Daniel Swords
Dr. Larry and Nancy Symington

David and Chris Talbott
David and Rita Taugher
Norman Taupeka
Jose Tejera
Eugene & Polly Theroux
Peter and Schatze Thorp
John and Deborah Todd
Steven and Linda Tolf
Aurelio and Nancy Torrente
John and Karen Townsend
Mr. and Mrs. Harris Tredeau
Ronnie and Steve Tragakis 
Susan Tremblay
Ron and Bridget Valenti
Paul and Clara Van de Water
Scott Vandersall
Marielle Vigliotte
Christopher and Lori Wadsworth
Ann Marie and Roger Walaszek
Anne Marie Walker
Joseph and Kathryn Walker
Wayne Walker
Rosemary and Thomas Wall

Mitchell and Barbara Wand
Raymond and Janet Ward
Janet Christina Weatherbe
Mark and Barbara Wetzel
Lucile White
William and Susan White
Jane Whitley
Jim and Helen Wick
Gayle Kenerson and Alfred Williams
Suzanne Wise
Douglas Wittmer and Gail Goodness
Frank and Mary Wojciechowski
James and Barbara Wolff
Jane and David Wood
Regis and Johannes Worsoe
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Yorks
John and Michele Young
Tim Zack
John Zajdel
Colin Zick
Steven and Tracy Zicolella
Richard and Hilda Zinner
Mark Zuchero and Gail Dieter

Fleeting Moments Photography
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IN MEMORY OF: 
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Linda Sears
Walter Korntheuer
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Janice (Holt) Pring William
 and Rita Holt Joan 
DeAmicis Kingsbury Family 
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
Joan DeAmicis
G. Frederick Perkins, Jr

IN HONOR OF: 
Christopher Wadsworth
Christopher Wadsworth
Patricia Gallary
Julie Early
Dorria DiManno
The 1st Birthday of 
Saiorse Moniz Coyne
Jim Wick

DONATIONS RECEIVED FROM: 
Robert Alcarez
Jennifer, Ryan and Parker Anderson
William and Meredith Barnes
William and Carole Bell
William and Carole Bell
William and Carole Bell
Carolyn & John Clendenning
Gail Hart
Richard Holt
Richard Holt
Shannon Johnson & Stephen Nowak
Meredith and William Johnston
Susan Kennedy and Julie Hewitt
Carolyn Kiess
Walter & Barbara Korntheuer
Barbara Lawlor
Evan Medoff
Bob & Stephanie Rich
William Tyler
Eric Horne & Valy 
Mary Vavrinec
Joseph and Kathryn Walker
Norman Young

DONATIONS RECEIVED FROM: 
Christopher Abel and Mary Dingman-Abel
Tom and Nancy Dingman
Peter Hayden Gallary
Leonard and Patricia Johnson
Dorria Marsh and Chris and Zoe Simmons
Janet Nye

David and Missy Wick

Tributes

Photos by Julie Early
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The Dennis Conservation Land Trust

Trustees
Joseph W. Masse, President
Carole W. Bell, Vice President
Frank Dahsltrom, Treasurer
Dianne Callan, Clerk
Connie Bechard
Katie Clancy
Dorria DiManno
Chris Foley
Kathleen Fowler
Richard Johnston
Bob Laufer
Paul McCormick
Paul Prue
Norman Taupeka
John Todd
 
Advisors
Brad Boyd
David Berry
Mark Burgess
Thomas Dingman
Peter Flood
Dorria Marsh
Connie Mooers
Vicki Scaltsas

Trustees Emeriti
Beverley LeBlanc
Edmond Nickerson
Christopher Wadsworth
James Wick

Staff
Julie Early, Executive Director
Janice Backus, Administrative Assistant
Emily Ray, AmeriCorps Service Member

Consultants
Stefanie Fournier, Accounting
Charlie McCabe, Stewardship
Dina Pandya, Newsletter Design
Karen Ryder, Webmaster

811 Main Street, Unit 1B; P.O. Box 67
East Dennis, MA 02641
508.694.7812
dennisconservationlandtrust.org



Great Crested Fly Catcher (Missouri Department of Conservation)
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